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Dear School Garden Community,  
  

There are so many incredible things happening around school gardens in Albuquerque 
right now. Principals, teachers, families, and communities are coming together to build gardens for 
their students. These gardens serve many purposes. They serve as an engaging outdoor classroom 
to teach all subjects. Students can measure the volume of a raised bed, observe photosynthesis, 
connect seeds back to traditional history, and write haikus about their garden space. 
  

These gardens also serve another important purpose. Living in a world filled with  fast and 
processed food, gardens provide food that is fresh and rich in nutrition  for students. Statistics are 
showing that 1 out of every 3 children will develop diabetes, and we see an even higher ratio in 
areas here. We need to provide healthy environments that will teach students the importance of 
fresh and healthy foods at a young age. If a student plants a spinach seed and cares for it as it 
grows, then they are more likely to eat that spinach salad that comes through the lunch line. Or 
maybe they will  make a salad for their friends or family one day. Gardens also provide fresh 
produce for our communities who have limited access to healthy foods. With gardens, we are  not 
just growing lettuce, we are growing  healthy  habits for the future.   
  

There are over 80 school gardens in Albuquerque right now. In a place that that gets scarce 
rainwater and has soil that contains less than 1% organic matter, that is pretty amazing.  In an 
effort to capture what is happening in our gardens and paint a picture, we put together this 
collection. We asked school garden folks to send the story of their garden along with some 
pictures. 
  

I hope this collection serves as medium to share what wonderful things are growing and 
inspire us all to keep on planting, educating, and learning.  
  

 
Grow on, 
 

 Fallon Bader  
 ABQ School Garden Coordinator & FoodCorps Service Member  
  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



Adobe Acres Elementary School  is an Albuquerque Public School in the heart 
of the South Valley.  We are home to over 600 students in grades K-5, including Pre- K and the 
Even Start Program.  Our school is one of many where 100% of our students receive the Free 
Lunch Program, and unfortunately a large percentage of our families deal with financial hardships 
often, if not always. 

Developing new programs and new ways of learning is on ongoing thing here at Adobe 
Acres.  Annittra Atler (the Principal) and Dubie Baca (the Parent Liaison) work very diligently 
trying to find ways to help out our families of our community.  By teaming up with Road Runner 
Food Bank, Adobe Acres Elementary is now able to offer 50 lbs. of food each month to 50 families 
from our school. Our hope is that we can extend that help to many, many more people over time, 
as our ideas of creating a Community Garden begin to come together. 

Let me introduce you to our Gardening Crew: My name is Jennifer Jacobson, and I am a 
parent of two children here at Adobe Acres, and three that have already graduated. I was the PTA 
President for 18 months and have since resigned to allow more time for my personal health and 
well-being, and to focus on spending more quality time with my family. I have found so much 
happiness in volunteering at Adobe Acres and love meeting new parents and people in our 
community. 

 Melissa Gonzales is a parent of an incoming 1st grader, and has more recently become a 
super resourceful volunteer, sharing some of her expertise and creativity with gardening. Renay 
Zambrano is the Juntos Para Los Ninos educator for Adobe Acres, and she also works with our 
Title 1 program, and Dubie Baca, as mentioned before, is the Parent Liaison. And last, but 
absolutely not least, is our amazing PrinciÐÁÌȟ !ÎÎÉÔÔÒÁ !ÔÌÅÒȟ ×ÈÏȭÓ ÃÏÍÍÕÎÉÔÙ ÌÅÁÄÅÒÓÈÉÐ ÉÎÓÐÉÒÅÓ 
everyone to do great things! 

Together, we hope to break ground on our garden June 6th, 2015. We already have a 
number of teachers and staff members who want to participate, and one has even donated mulch. 
Approximately 20 parents have also signed up and expressed interest in participating in the 
gardening efforts. 

 The goal is to create lots of hands-on opportunities for all students, to provide educational 
opportunities for classrooms, and to invite anyone to join us as we hope to grow into something 
magnificent. It would be incredible to be able to use the produce to teach everyone healthy 
nutrition and recipes, creative ways of eating, encourage kids to try new things, and to send home 
with families within, and around our community. 

Again, we are just getting started, but we have lots of ideas ahead of us and we cannot wait 
to see what everyone else has going on! Thank you for taking the time to read Our Story! 
 

                            
 

Sincerely,Jennifer Jacobson    (with Annittra Atler, Dubie Baca, Melissa Gonzales, and Renay 
Zambrano) 



Cielo Azul Elementary  is tucked away in the far north corner of Rio Rancho, 
surrounded by the high desert with many hungry jackrabbits.  The children began their gardening 
experience in winter of 2015 when two fourth grade teachers decided to utilize a much neglected, 
ÓÍÁÌÌ ɉρπȭ Ø υȭɊȟ ÇÒÅÅÎÈÏÕÓÅ ÏÎ ÔÈÅ ÓÃÈÏÏÌ ÇÒÏÕÎÄÓȢ  /ÎÅ ÔÅÁÃÈÅÒȟ -ÒÓȢ -ÅÓÓÅÎÇÅÒ ÐÉÃËÅÄ ÕÐ Ô×Ï 
hand painted raised beds on a rainy winter day from the Fallon Bader, and the FoodCorps 
ÐÒÏÇÒÁÍȢ  5ÎÆÏÒÔÕÎÁÔÅÌÙȟ ÏÎÌÙ ÏÎÅ ÏÆ ÔÈÅ ÒÁÉÓÅÄ ÂÅÄÓ ÆÉÔ ÉÎÔÏ ÔÈÅ ÓÍÁÌÌ ÇÒÅÅÎÈÏÕÓÅȢ  -ÒÓȢ #ÒÕÎËÓȭ 
ÓÔÕÄÅÎÔÓ ÄÅÃÉÄÅÄ ÔÏ ÒÁÉÓÅ ÆÌÏ×ÅÒ ÆÏÒ -ÏÔÈÅÒȭÓ $ÁÙȢ    7ÉÔÈ ÓÏÍÅ ÍÏÄÉÆÉÃÁÔÉÏÎÓ ÆÒÏÍ ÈÅÌÐÆÕÌ ÁÎÄ 
friendly folks, the greenhouse was ready for use.  Classroom funds were used to purchase quality 
soil, seeds and a few supplies.  Everyone pitched in to prep the raised beds and plant the first 
seeds. 

               
3ÔÕÄÅÎÔȭÓ ÆÉÒÓÔ ÌÅÓÓÏÎ ×ÁÓ ÔÈÁÔ ÎÏÔ ÁÌÌ ÐÌÁÎÔÓ ÓÕÒÖÉÖÅȢ  4ÈÅÙ had to figure out a watering system but 
with additional funding, several types of lettuce, spinach, and radishes were planted and began to 
grow and flourish.  The student had rotating jobs, and everyone pitched in to care for the garden. 

                       
%ÖÅÒÙÏÎÅ ×ÁÓ ÌÏÏËÉÎÇ ÆÏÒ×ÁÒÄ ÔÏ Á ȰÇÁÒÄÅÎ ÐÁÒÔÙȱ ×ÈÅÒÅ ÔÈÅ ÇÒÅÅÎÓ ÁÎÄ ÒÁÄÉÓÈÅÓ ÁÒÅ ÈÁÒÖÅÓÔ 
from the greenhouse.  We harvested a surprising amount of food.  We shared the greenhouse with 
a lizard and also had a few plants with aphids; all part of learning about gardening.   It has been a 
ÇÏÏÄ ÅØÐÅÒÉÅÎÃÅ ÔÏ ÌÅÔ ËÉÄÓ ȰÇÅÔ ÔÈÅÉÒ ÈÁÎÄÓ ÉÎ ÔÈÅ ÄÉÒÔȦȱ 

                                               
 
 Warmly Yours, 
         
Mrs. Liese Messenger 
                                 
4th Grade Educator, Cielo Azul Elementary 
          
 



Cien Aguas International School  
 
)Î ÔÈÅ ÓÃÈÏÏÌȭÓ ÓÅÃÏÎÄ ÙÅÁÒȟ χ ÙÅÁÒÓ ÁÇÏȟ ÔÈÅ ÇÁÒÄÅÎ ÂÏØÅÓ ×Å ÓÔÉÌÌ ÕÓÅ ÔÏÄÁÙ ×ÅÒÅ ÂÕÉÌÔ ÂÙ #ÈÕÃË /ȭ(ÅÒÒÏÎ ÏÆ 
Veggiegrower Gardens. Since then, the 1st grade has been learning how to plant by raising radishes and greens 
in the spring. 

 
Three years ago, our first Foodcorps member, Kendall, expanded garden activities and made them year-round. 
She also coordinated moving the garÄÅÎ ÔÏ ÔÈÅ ÓÃÈÏÏÌȭÓ ÎÅ× ÌÏÃÁÔÉÏÎȢ 4ÈÁÔ ÙÅÁÒ ×Å ÐÕÒÃÈÁÓÅÄ Á ÌÁÒÇÅ ÓÔÏÒÁÇÅ 
container, expanding garden education even further. Two fruit trees and native perennials were also planted. 
Desert bird of paradise, globe mallow and sage bloom gloriously near the dead fruit trees in a reminder that we 
must respect the restriction of our place and embrace what mother nature provides for us.   

  
The following year we got a shade structure put up over two large tables creating an outdoor classroom. Our 
garden is on the undeveloped south side of the school building in an environment harsh for growing but perfect 
for exploring. Cottontail rabbits live among the rocks and shrubs and come out during all seasons to nibble on 
unguarded vegetables. After returning from fall break one year, we discovered that our first grade boxes which 
had been bursting with spinach, lettuce and baby carrots, had been mowed to the ground by feasting bunnies. 
Luckily, our raised beds are equipped with hooped lids and once covered with shade cloth or row cover, our 
rabbit friends had to find dinner elsewhere.  
  
In the past year, we have added two more raised beds (thanks Fallon and Nissa!), repaired a damaged garden 
bed, set up two 550 gallon cisterns for rainwater catchment, covered our garden storage container in student 
art, planted more native shrubs, built community partnerships and had a family garden workday. Most 
importantly, we have found more ways to get students into the garden and outdoor classroom.  
  
If we can keep the goatheads that infested the garden at the beginning of last year at bay this summer then the 
Cien Aguas school garden should be off to a fun and bountiful start in August.  
  
A few final garden details: we water primarily from buckets filled by a hose from a spigot on the side of the 
building. Little hands use repurposed cups and yogurt containers to get water into garden beds. We mulch using 
pulled weeds, dried perennial bits and purchased straw. Most of the food grown is consumed by the classes or 
clubs involved. During especially bountiful moments, we have thrown harvest parties and shared salad with 
entire grades. 



Coronado Elementary School  
 

 
 

 The materials from the Bernalillo County NM Clean and Beautiful Grant have allowed us to 

cover five of our raised beds in order to extend our growing season.  This has provided the 

opportunity for great conversations with students related to their science curricula.  Recent 

conversations with garden classes have focused on the topic of length of day.  Our plants have 

survived, but have not grown at all, for many weeks now.  Our original belief was that it was the 

cold affecting plant grown, but upon further investigation we have discovered it is the length of 

day ɀ the number of daylight hours ɀ that is preventing plant growth.  This has led us into 

conversations about the seasons and plant food production through photosynthesis.  In response 

to this new learning, we have purchased a grow-light that has been installed in our greenhouse.  

Currently, we are planting in the greenhouse for transplanting outside in the Spring, as well as 

outside in covered beds.  

 

   
  

 

 

In addition to using grant materials to cover our large vegetable beds, we also made small 

covers for some boxes in our herb garden.  These small covers were assembled entirely by 

students who worked together in groups to figure out how to put together the parts they were 

given effectively.  The activity was challenging, and it required that students communicate well in 

order to make their corners square, their piping fit tightly, and to be sure their gluing was clamped 

accurately. 

Students in grades 3-5 measure water and label buckets in pints, quarts, and 
gallons.     

The Coronado garden flourished through the fall.  Late in the fall, after receiving grant materials, garden beds were 
covered.  Photos taken in late January show plant growth through the winter. 

 

Coronado Elementary has a well -developed garden program that is 
an integral part of instruction.  Every student in the school (307 
students) has garden class twice a month.  Instruction is designed to 
target and extend learning in the classroom, and in this way it is 
responsive to need and differentiated by gra de.  Garden instruction 
also targets multiple content areas, weaving together science and 
social studies standards with math and literacy.   



 

  
 
 Students are mixing compost into garden beds, and we have placed five of our new clay 

ollas in a single bed.  Our plan is to observe the difference in plant growth between a bed without 

the ollas and the bed that has many ollas.  We have left one olla out in order to observe it and 

measure the rate at which the water filters through and out of the pot.   

 As a school we are excited to continue in this work and cultivate the ongoing expansion of 

this program to deepen student learning and experience.  We are grateful to Bernalillo County for 

providing us with materials that have aided in this mission.   

 

  

  

Fourth grade teams work together to secure square corners for mini 
cold-frames.  Student-assembled ÃÏÖÅÒÓ ÉÎ ÏÕÒ ȰJardin de Abuelosȱ herb 
garden.  
 

Students work with master 
composters from the 
Bernalillo County Extension 
Office to create our own 
composting system and 
vermiculture bins for 
classrooms.   
 

Students engage in close study 
of leaves: sorting leaves by 
their characteristics and 
study ing, drawing and 
describing tiny details with 
�Œ�‡�™�‡�Ž�‡�”�ï�•���Ž�‘�—�’�‡�•�ä�������Ž�‘�•�‡���Ž�‡�ƒ�ˆ��
study was taught in integration 
with Language Arts, engaging 
students in discussion about 
analogy.   
 


